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MINUTE of a MEETING of the Board of 



Directors of Culture and Sport Glasgow 



held in the Kelvin Hall, Argyle Street, 



Glasgow on 31 January 2018 at 10am. 
 

 

	Present:
	Councillor David McDonald (Chair)

	 
	John McCormick
Dilawer Singh MBE
Councillor Maureen Burke

Professor Lesley Sawers 
Sir Anton Muscatelli (by telephone)

Lee McConnell

Sir Angus Grossart 

Bailie Elaine Ballantyne
Benny Higgins

Bailie Norman MacLeod
Dr Bridget McConnell CBE
 

	Attending:
	Susan Deighan, Director of City Marketing and External Relations; Martin Booth, Director of Finance and Corporate Services; Billy Garrett, Director of Sport and Events; Jill Miller OBE, Director of Cultural Services; Linda McClure, Governance and Risk Manager; and Allan Drysdale, Governance and Liaison Officer; all Culture and Sport Glasgow.

	 
Apologies:
	Councillor Christina Cannon 

 


1.
Welcome, Notice and quorum noted.
       
The Chair welcomed those present to the meeting.
Having noted that the relevant notice had been issued and a quorum was present, the Board proceeded to business as hereinafter minuted.

2.
Apologies noted.
 


The Board noted that apologies had been received from Councillor Christina Cannon.

3.
Minute of previous meeting approved.
The minute of the previous meeting of 13 December 2017 was submitted for approval.

The Board agreed to approve the minute as a correct record.
 
4.
Matters arising agreed.
       

With reference to the minute of 13 December 2017 and paragraphs:-
10(1)(ii)   
That the Volunteering Strategy for the 2018 European Championships was 

currently being updated and would be circulated to Board Members for their 

information when finalised;
11(1) 

In relation to the Budget Strategy for 2018/19, a report was included on the 

agenda at Item 8(1);
5 6 14 (1)(ii)
in relation to the possibility of locating a museum shop in the City 



Chambers, it was noted that discussions had progressed and a report would 

be provided to a future meeting of the CIC Board;

5 9 (2)(iii)
in relation to Glasgow Life staff affected by the ICT TUPE Transfer it was 


advised that this transfer had taken place on Friday 21 January; and
10 (1)(ii)
with regard to the Collections Development Policy which had been 


referred to Glasgow City Council, it was noted that no further progress had been 

made in this regard and a further update would be provided. 
5. 
Minute of Audit Committee noted.

The minute of the Audit Committee meeting held on 7 December 2017 was presented to the meeting for information.

The Board noted the minute of the Audit Committee on 7 December 2017.
6.
Chair’s update noted.
The Chair provided a brief verbal update in which he advised of launch events which he had attended with regard to Celtic Connections and the 2018 European Championships.
He also made mention of the Christmas staff event which himself and other Board members had attended, and thanked all Glasgow Life staff for their efforts in 2017.

The Board noted the verbal update by the Chair.
7.
Chief Executive’s update
 
(1) Verbal report noted.
The Chief Executive provided a verbal report in which she provided feedback on a briefing session which had been held for Independent Board members.
She highlighted that the key points arising from the discussion were in relation to the role of charity trustees and governance arrangements, ensuring that meeting agendas were more focussed on budget and finance, and ensuring that the organisation continued to maintain a sense of independence from Glasgow City Council.

It was suggested that members may wish to consider whether they would find it helpful to have pre-meetings in the absence of Officers ahead of the Board meeting proper to discuss agenda items.
The Board were also shown the recently released tourism video “Next Stop Glasgow” which would be show in cinemas nationwide.

After consideration the Board:

(i) noted the verbal update by the Chief Executive;

(ii) noted the suggestion in relation to pre-meetings for Trustees, and agreed that they would consider whether this was required on a meeting by meeting basis; and

(iii) noted that in terms of governance Declaration of Interests would be added as an item on all future agendas.
(2) Burrell Renaissance noted.
There was presented to the Board a report with regard to progress with the Burrell Renaissance project.
Discussion focussed on the fundraising campaign, which it was noted was well advanced at this stage of the project, and the overall masterplan for Pollok Park as a whole. 

After consideration the Board noted:

(i) the update in relation to the Burrell Renaissance; and
(ii) that the Pollok Park Masterplan document would be circulated to the Board for information.

8. Reports by Director of Finance and Corporate Services
(1)
2018/19 Budget Strategy noted.
There was presented to the Board a report which provided an update on discussions around the organisation’s financial strategy for 2018/19, and the progress to date. 
The report and supporting documents set out the expected savings target and outlined a number of options being considered in order to meet the funding gap. 
After consideration the Board noted that there would be further discussions with Glasgow City Council and other ALEOs prior to the Budget being presented to the Board in March for approval. 

(2)
Financial update noted.
There was presented a report which advised the Board of the Company’s financial performance to Period 10 (21 December 2017) which advised
(i) that the overall income at Period 10 was a surplus of £5,391k, which was a negative variance of £1,374k against budget;

(ii) overall income was £2,480k behind budget, and operating income was £1,248k behind budget, with sport income continuing to be the most challenging area; 

(iii) overall expenditure had a positive variance of £1,106k, this was due to an underspend in employee costs, workforce planning savings, premises and utilities, and supplies and services;

(iv) that the CIC had produced a year to date profit of £1,908k, which was £164k behind budget; and
(v) that the anticipated outturn was a deficit of £1,001k which was substantially higher than our reserves and is being regularly reviewed by the Senior Management Team in order to deliver a break even position by year end.

After consideration the Board noted the information in relation to the financial update.
(3)
HR Scorecard noted.
There was submitted a report which presented to the Board the Company’s HR Scorecard which provided information on absence levels, employee relations, recruitment and performance management, and workforce turnover.
After consideration the Board noted the information contained within the report.
(4)
Industrial Relations

There was tabled a report which provided the Board with an update on the current industrial relations between Glasgow Life and its Trade Unions.

The report detailed the way in which Glasgow Life engages with the Trade Unions, in the main through the Joint Trade Union Forum and regular engagement at a local level.

The report highlighted continued concerns from the Trade Unions with regard to health and safety matters at the Emirates Arena and Mitchell Library.

During discussion members asked for assurances on Glasgow Life’s standpoint from a legal perspective, and requested that they be notified when upcoming strike action was expected.
After consideration and discussion the Board:

(i) noted the information provided within the report, particularly in relation to the potential for further industrial action at the Emirates Arena;

(ii) noted the next steps agreed with the Health and Safety Executive in relation to issues raised by Unite and GMB; and
(iii) agreed that a response which sets out Glasgow Life’s position would be drafted and circulated to the Board for their approval.
(5)
Risk Register noted.
There was submitted a report which detailed to the Board the current top 5 risks to the Charity.
It was highlighted that there had been no movement with regard to risks since the previous meeting.

After consideration the Board noted that the risk register was formally reviewed on a 6 monthly cycle and that the report reflected the top 5 risks to the Charity as at January 2018.
12.
Reports by Director of City Marketing and External Relations
(1) Performance Report noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with information on the summary of performance from 1 April 2017.
It was highlighted that all areas were above target for attendances, with the exception of Arts, Music and Cultural venues, which was marginally below target due to the closure of Langside Hall.

After consideration the Board noted the contents of the report.

(2) Capital Programme update noted.

There was submitted a report which updated the Board on progress with projects involved in the Capital Programme.

The report covered developments at the Kelvin Hall, Knightswood BMX Track, Tollcross International Swimming Centre, Scotstoun Stadium, and Glasgow Club Gorbals.
Information was also provided in relation to the programme of works across the Glasgow Life estate as part of the Community Asset Fund.

After consideration the Board noted the update provided in relation to the Capital Programme.
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